
Headerlines 
Henty Community News 

ISSUE 69 

 

August-September 2021 

Museum plans gain momentum 

Pfizer available in Henty 

Both the Pfizer and 

AstraZeneca vaccines 

are now available for 

COVID-19 immunisation 

through the Henty Med-

ical Centre. 

Chair of the Henty Local 

Health Advisory Commit-

t e e  ( L H A C )  M i c k 

Broughan has urged all 

Henty residents to take 

advantage of this oppor-

tunity and to help protect 

our community. 

“We are lucky to have this 

opportunity in our small 

town and our committee 

would encourage everyone 

to make a booking to get 

vaccinated,” Mr Broughan 

said. 

“As of July the NSW vac-

cination rate was 11% of 

the population. We need to 

get this up to 60% to keep 

COVID-19 out of our com-

munities and to help Aus-

tralia get back to business. 

“In an area like ours, with 

a high percentage of elder-

ly residents, getting vac-

cinated means you are do-

ing your bit to protect our 

most vulnerable.” 

To make a booking or find 

out more contact the Henty 

Medical Centre on 02 6929 

3760. Mr Broughan en-

couraged people concerned 

about potential side effects 

or who require more infor-

mation on the vaccines to 

book an appointment to 

discuss this with the local 

doctor. 

For the latest advice on 

COVID-19 vaccines go to: 

www.health.nsw.gov.au/

Infectious/covid-19/vaccine/

Pages/community.aspx 

continued on page 2 

Some time ago a public 

meeting was called to 

gauge support for the for-

mation of a museum in 

Henty with the aim of col-

lecting and displaying her-

itage items. More particu-

larly, those relevant to the 

Henty district, before they 

are lost or otherwise dis-

posed of.  

After this meeting a com-

mittee was formed to work 

towards the goal of provid-

ing a modern building to 

house these items. A lot of 

background work was re-

quired before we could 

move forward. With the 

support of the Henty 

branch of the Bendigo 

Community Bank, which 

not only offered a financial 

commitment to assist in 

the establishment of a mu-

seum, but also the provi-

sion of a site for the con-

struction of a building to 

house a museum collection. 

To date, the committee has 

been proactive having reg-

istered the name “Henty 

Community Heritage Mu-

seum” and becoming an 

incorporated body. They 

have spoken with builders 

and worked towards a set 

of plans to gauge costings 

and assist with the grant 

applications prior to con-

struction commencing. Pro-

fessional help has been 

sourced and the committee 

has spoken with several  

people who are assisting  

with details on what is 

required to set up a muse-

um and to catalogue the 

items to be displayed. 

Having become incorpo-

rated the committee is now 

required to hold an annual 

general meeting to elect a 

committee (as per the con-

stitution) and it is planned  

to hold this on September 8 

at the Community Club. 

Agenda items for this 

meeting need to be listed 

by the current committee 

prior to the AGM. The 

committee invites any in-

terested people to attend 

the next meeting on 

Wednesday August 11 at 

the library and have a dis-

cussion with the committee 

and express any views they 

have on the development. 

There will also be a report 

on what has been achieved 

to date and where it is  

hoped to be in the next  

year. It will also discuss 

the acquisition of items for 

display including dona-

tions and the process that 

must be followed to display 

these items.  

The committee wishes to 

acknowledge Les Dale and 

his family who have accu-

mulated an amazing array 

of items that reflect our 

past, currently housed in 

the “cellar museum” below 

the supermarket. We hope 

that this will form the ba-

sis of our museum, along 

with much of the historical 

printery items from the 

Observer Office. There are 

also a number of unique 

Henty items that are pri-

vately owned that we hope 

to display, subject to the 

Museums Australia guide-

lines. 

It should be noted that the 

Headlie Taylor header dis-

play sited in Centennial 

Park will remain where it 

is as a separate entity, but 

both displays will comple-

ment each other as a draw-

card to our township. 

Many communities in the 

wider district have a muse-

um of sorts and the com-

mittee has discussed the 

pros and cons of their dis-

plays, why the public 

would visit them and how 

often. While most are 

unique in their own way, 

they all have a story to tell 

of our past.  

What we hope to achieve is 

a mixture of permanent 

displays of our unique her-

itage, semi-permanent 

items that are changed 

from being on display at 

regular intervals and dis-

plays that have a theme.  

The committee will encour-

age and invite people to 

display something they 

may have relating to this 
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theme eg Anzac Day, our 

sporting history items,  

household items from the 

past etc. These displays 

may vary from a short term 

to perhaps six months then 

must be returned to their 

owner. Every family seems 

to have something they 

cherish from their past that 

has a story to it, that 

doesn’t get told or shown 

very often, these are the 

things we want to show and 

share. The story is as im-

portant as the display. The  

aim is to have a place that 

is dynamic, interesting, 

informative, where our 

community feels involved 

and the visiting public are 

not just seeing the same old 

thing without knowing the 

background story behind it. 

Without the support of our 

community, this will strug-

gle to evolve and the com-

mittee encourages people to 

be a part of what we are 

trying to achieve. At the 

present time there is not a 

lot that can be done as most 

of this is background work 

involving finances, building 

discussions, contact with 

museum experts and paper-

work. Until this progresses 

there is little to report on, 

but by attending committee  

meetings you can show 

your interest and be more 

involved in ongoing plans 

if you wish. If anyone is 

aware of some item or 

have something that re-

flects our heritage, please 

let us know what it is, the 

background information 

and whether it could be 

used for display.  

The next meeting will be 

Wednesday August 11 at 

6pm at the Henty Library. 

The committee also hopes 

to have a guest speaker at 

this meeting to give us a 

greater insight as to what 

is required to develop a 

Museum. If you are inter-

ested please come along.  

Falklands war story told 
Neil Meyer and Marlene 

Skeers were inducted as 

new members of the Henty-

Culcairn Probus Club at its 

June meeting. Neil and 

Jenny McDonald were wel-

comed as visitors. Helen 

Squires delivered the five-

minuter by telling of her 

association with several 

Henty groups to which she 

belongs. This started many 

years ago by supplying 

crafts in the ladies’ tent at 

the Field Days. 

Guest speaker Lt Com-

mander Nicholas Little, 

navigator of minesweepers 

during the Falklands war 

with Argentina used a short 

video to set the scene for 

when Argentina invaded 

the Falkland Islands on 

April 2, 1982.  This was 

when the Falklands and 

South Georgia were 

stormed by Argentinian 

troops.  

The islands were recap-

tured by the British in 72 

days and was very costly in 

terms of ships destroyed. At 

the time 37,000 youths dis-

appeared off the streets of 

Argentina which was ruled 

by a very nasty regime. 

Lots of equipment had been 

left in whaling stations 

which had been abandoned 

in the 1960s. When mine-

sweepers arrived in Stanley 

on June 16, after the Ar-

gentinians had surrendered 

two days previously, mine 

sweeping commenced. Its 

purpose was to chart the 

geography of the mine 

fields with the help of so-

nar equipment. 

The area was finally 

cleared of mines by No-

vember 2020. An horrific 

war with 255 British lives 

lost and 469 Argentinians, 

with thousands of injuries 

on both sides. 

Lt Commander Little 

spent 26 years in the Royal 

Navy, marrying Alice Gla-

chan (daughter of the late 

Ian Glachan and his wife 

Helen) while on exchange 

service. His address to Pro-

bus was so provoking with 

historical content that it is 

hoped the Commander will 

return at a later date. 

mailto:headerlines@hotmail.com
mailto:headerlines@hotmail.com
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Respite care project making progress 

Residents of Greater Hume 

and Lockhart shires are 

being asked to have input 

into the proposed Henty 

Respite Care project. Soon  

residents of both shires will 

receive a survey on respite 

care. Alternatively the sur-

vey can be completed online 

(see the link at the end of 

this article). 

This survey will help the 

steering committee, led by 

Henty’s Local Hospital Ad-

visory Committee, to devel-

op a business plan for a 

respite care facility. It is 

proposed a four-bedroom 

respite care house will be 

built in Henty to provide 

respite and retreat for peo-

ple needing care and those 

who care for them. It is pro-

posed this service, which 

would be operated by spe-

cialist providers under con-

tract in the purpose-built 

home, will be offered to an-

yone needing respite care 

for low needs conditions. 

Additionally, plans are be-

ing made for independent 

living units adjacent to the 

care facility. These would 

provide homes for people 

with special needs who are 

capable of living inde-

pendently with close-by 

support services. 

Initial funding for the 

building is to be provided 

by a local family as a dona-

tion and government funds 

and further donations may 

be sought to complete the 

project. 

Henty LHAC chair Michael 

Broughan said the respite 

care centre would enlarge 

Henty’s health care offer-

ings making it a more at-

tractive place to live, while 

offering support to families 

who have previously had to 

leave the area to find such 

services. 

Mr Broughan said the pro-

ject’s current focus involved: 

 Gathering data and input 

from the community to 

support the proposal, 

particularly for dealing 

with government agen-

cies; 

 Establishment of the le-

gal entity for the owner-

ship of the site and facili-

ty and for overseeing its 

ongoing operation; 

 Securing a site within 

proximity of Henty’s ex-

isting health services; 

and, 

 Discussions with an ar-

chitect and planners 

about the design of the 

buildings within govern-

ment guidelines. 

“Ideally we’d like to be able 

to start construction early 

in 2022,” Mr Broughan 

said. 

If you have any questions 

regarding the project or 

would like to have further 

input into it please contact 

Mick Broughan on 0447 

293 286.  

Complete the survey online 

at:  

h t t p s : / /

m u r r u m b i d g e e -

phn.snapforms.com.au/

form/henty-community-

project or please look for 

the survey in your mailbox 

and return it to one of the 

return locations (listed on 

the survey) by early Sep-

tember.  

https://murrumbidgeephn.snapforms.com.au/form/henty-community-project
https://murrumbidgeephn.snapforms.com.au/form/henty-community-project
https://murrumbidgeephn.snapforms.com.au/form/henty-community-project
https://murrumbidgeephn.snapforms.com.au/form/henty-community-project
https://murrumbidgeephn.snapforms.com.au/form/henty-community-project
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Library News 

Storytime Theme Henty 

Library 2021 

Storytime is held on every 

second Friday of each 

month at the Henty Li-

brary from 11am – 12noon.  

Activities include listening 

to stories, singing, dancing, 

craft, sensory games, mak-

ing new friends and experi-

encing being part of a big-

ger group. 

Also a great opportunity to 

take home a pile of excel-

lent picture books to read 

with your pre-schoolers at 

bedtime or anytime! 

Expression of Interest to 

attend Technology Clas-

ses with Ben Hooper at 

the Henty Library 

Tech Savvy Seniors gives 

older people, particularly 

those in regional and re-

mote areas of New South 

Wales, Queensland and 

South Australia, the oppor-

tunity to develop the skills 

and confidence to use tech-

nology for socialising, ac-

cessing important services 

or conducting personal 

business. 

The Henty Library is excit-

ed to announce that Ben 

Hooper from Zube Comput-

ers Henty will be present-

ing FREE technology clas-

ses at the Library and staff 

are looking for expressions 

of interest from members of 

the community to attend.   

The lessons will be present-

ed over a four week period 

and will cover the following 

topics.  

 Internet Safety 

 Social Media  

 How to Scan QR Codes 

 Helping organisations 

set up a QR Code  

 Where do I save my in-

formation on your de-

vice  

 Recap of each week and 

much more 

Storytime 2021 - Every second Thursday of the 

month 

11am - 12noon Theme 

Thursday 12 August 2021 Feathered Friends 

Thursday 26 August 2021 I am an artist 

Thursday 9 September 2021 Dads 

Thursday 23 September 2021 Holidays 

Thursday 7 October 2021 Pets 

Thursday 21 October 2021 Grandparents 

Thursday 4 November 2021 Spiders 

Thursday 21 November 2021 Gardens 

Thursday 2 December 2021 Giddy Up 

Thursday 16 December 2021 Christmas 

Contact Henty Library staff 

if you are interested in at-

tending one or all these 

training programs on P: 

0260360179 

Weaving Workshop with 

Marg Murray from Mur-

ray Arts. 

Local First Nations weav-

e r s ,  M a r g  M u r r a y 

(Barkindji) hosted an excit-

ing event at the Henty Li-

brary with two intimate 

weaving workshops for 

members of the community 

interested in all things 

about art.  

The hands-on workshops 

educated participants on 

the ancient weaving prac-

tices as they connected with 

the land they gathered on. 

The sold-out workshops 

were held on Saturday 26 

June 2021 with 10 partici-

pants in each. The event 

was a partnership between 

Murray Arts and the Great-

er Hume Council. 

Grab Bags 

Grab bags are a perfect way 

to enjoy our collection with-

out spending a long time 

browsing the shelves. 

Let us know what you 

would like to borrow at 

your local library by an-

swering a few questions at 

https://rrl.nsw.gov.au/grab-

bag/. We will contact you 

when we have selected five 

items or more that we think 

you may enjoy and bundle 

them up ready for you to 

borrow. If you like, Greater 

Hume Council Libraries 

also have a home delivery 

service available.  

We can select for any age 

and interest. 

All Greater Hume Libraries 

are participating in this 

program.   

For more information con-

tact Library & Youth Ser-

vice Team Leader P: 02 

6036 0179 

No More Overdue Fines  

From 1 July 2020, branches 

of the Riverina Regional 

Library commenced no 

longer charging overdue 

fines for books, DVDs or 

any other items returned 

late, no matter how overdue 

they are. 

Overdue fines can be a real 

problem for people in our 

community and sometimes 

discourage people from 

using the library. So, we 

are joining the growing 

number of libraries across 

Australia that are remov-

ing overdue fines to help 

encourage people to come 

into our libraries, borrow 

materials, use the comput-

ers or simply have a safe, 

open and welcoming space 

to visit. 

If you have an overdue li-

brary item sitting at home 

and you have been anxious 

about returning it, you can 

bring it back now to your 

local library without the 

fear of fines. 

Please note that charges 

will still apply to lost and 

damaged library items. If 

you have lost a library item 

due to circumstances be-

yond your control, you can 

talk with our friendly li-

brary staff to see how they 

can help. Library borrow-

ers with existing overdue 

fines can also re-start with 

a clean slate as all existing 

fines will be deleted from 

their records. 

For more information con-

tact Library & Youth Ser-

vice Team Leader P: 02 

6036 0179. 

continued on page 5 

Youth Services 

Soap Making Kits at 

Home 

The July School Holiday 

Program had originally 

planned to jump on a bus 

and head into Wagga Wag-

ga for a fun day of ten pin 

bowling. However, due to 

recent Covid-19 outbreaks, 

Youth Services had to can-

cel the trip and think 

quickly on our feet about a 

way of delivering a fun 

school holiday program 

that kept the kids busy. 

Youth Services organised 
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for free soap making kits to 

be distributed to the com-

munity so the youth could 

have fun creating their own 

bar of soap – from home!  

Visit your local Greater 

Hume Council/Library Of-

fice to see if there are any 

kits left! 

That’s The Spirit, Olym-

pic Competition 

Youth Services at Henty 

library are hosting an excit-

ing competition based on 

the up and coming Olym-

pics! The fun activity in-

volves people in the com-

munity having a chance to 

win a free book, by guessing 

what country will win gold 

in each of these sports; 

Swimming, Equestrian, 

Weight Lifting, Tennis and 

Snow Boarding. Prizes will 

be given out to winners af-

ter the ending date of the 

Olympics.  

For further information 

please contact P: 6036 0178 

Adulting 101 - RSA and 

RCG Courses in the 

Greater Hume 

Greater Hume Council is 

offering youth aged 17-24 

years of age the opportunity 

to enroll in and complete a 

Responsible Service of Alco-

hol (RSA) and Responsible 

Conduct of Gambling Ser-

vices (RCG) course. Upon 

successful completion of 

either the RSA or RCG, you 

will receive a nationally 

recognised accreditation 

and Liquor and Gaming 

NSW Competency Card 

(valid in NSW for five 

years). 

Contact Greater Hume 

Council Youth Officer for 

more  information – 

60360178 

The Adulting 101 Program 

is funded by the NSW Gov-

ernment. 

Tafe NSW 

TAFE NSW fee-free Job-

Trainer short courses are 

currently open for enrol-

ment. Statement of attain-

ment in prepare to work 

safely in the construction 

industry (white card).  This 

course provides the manda-

tory work health and safety 

training required prior to 

undertaking construction 

work in NSW. On comple-

tion young people will be 

able to demonstrate person-

a l  a w a r e n e s s  a n d 

knowledge of health and 

safety legislative require-

ments in order to work 

safely and prevent injury or 

harm to self and others. 

Don’t forget to keep a look 

out for social media updates 

– ‘Henty Library’ or 

‘Greater Hume Council 

Youth Advisory Committee’ 

on Facebook. Have a great 

month!  
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Twenty people sat down to 

a delicious meal at the 

Henty Community Club 

recently for the 43rd Annu-

al Changeover Dinner of 

the Henty Lions Club. It 

was a memorable evening 

and a welcome diversion 

from the day to day chal-

lenges and frustrations. 

Outgoing President and 

Zone Chairman Julie Col-

ley warmly welcomed spe-

cial guests, V6 District 

Governor, Stephen Kazen-

wadel and his wife, Alison 

who travel led from 

Wangaratta for the occa-

sion. Stephen has held 

many positions, as has Ali-

son, and is a Melvin Jones 

Fellow. The club was also 

privileged to have some 

former Henty Lions pre-

sent as well as all current 

members and partners. 

As part of his duties as the 

new DG visiting each club, 

Stephen inducted all in-

coming office-bearers for 

the 2021/22 Lions year. 

Julie Colley remains Zone 

Chairperson and is also 

Membership Chairperson. 

The Incoming President is 

Noel Stein; the role of Vice 

President and Lion Tamer 

belongs to Lorri Roden 

while the new Secretary is 

Tail twister, Ken Dale. The 

position of Treasurer has 

been filled by Garry Small.  

In his report the DG urged 

that in addition to gaining 

new members, the club re-

cruit additional assistance 

to help serve the communi-

ty. He outlined ways to en-

list help and act on sugges-

tions from the public. Some 

of the Lions projects Ste-

phen touched on were, No 

Flies on Us, (waging war on 

the Fruit Fly endemic in 

this area), Save Sight and 

supporting the Lions Club 

International Emergency 

Fund. Clubs in Australia 

can then apply for money to 

be allocated for disasters 

such as bushfires, floods 

etc. During the evening, 

Julie Colley presented him 

with a Henty Lions Club 

bannerette to mark the oc-

casion. 

It is 75 years since the first 

Lions club was set up in 

Australia. Despite reduced 

opportunities to interact 

with other clubs and con-

duct fundraisers, members 

were urged to plan, maybe 

join with other organiza-

tions and individuals, get 

on with current projects 

and look for new ones!  

Stephen’s wife Alison, then 

gave those present a fasci-

nating insight into the Li-

ons Save Sight Program 

whereby those members of 

Lions who have received 

appropriate training can 

operate a special camera 

which measures sight ca-

pacity and picks up prob-

lems in children in such 

places as pre-schools and 

primary schools so that 

they can be referred on to a 

doctor or specialist if neces-

sary for further diagnosis 

and treatment.  

Outgoing President Julie 

Colley gave a comprehen-

sive report. It seems that, 

despite the spectre of 

COVID-19, Henty Lions 

Club have had a successful 

year and Julie thanked all 

members for their assis-

tance and partners and 

friends for volunteering 

their time to make it all 

come to pass. 

The Christmas Stocking 

Raffle last December re-

ceived tremendous commu-

nity support, enabling 

Henty Lions to support on-

going community programs.  

This year, three students 

from St Paul’s College, Wal-

la Walla took part in Lions 

Youth of the Year Competi-

tion at club level. 

Seven students from Henty 

Public School participated 

in the Lions Junior Public 

Speaking Competition. 

They all acquitted them-

selves well. Ava Klemke, 

competing in the Year 5-6 

Section was the winner 

with Odin Hooper the Run-

ner Up. In the 3-4 Year Sec-

tion, Claire Eulenstein was 

declared the Winner and 

Yozara Hooper, Runner 

Up. Ava and Claire will go 

on to Beechworth in Au-

gust, COVID-19 permit-

ting. We wish them well. 

Members organized a suc-

cessful ‘Evening with Alice 

Glachan’ to update the lo-

cal community on the de-

velopments at Hilltop Can-

cer Patient and Carer’s 

Unit in Albury. In March 

the club catered for the 

Men’s Bowls Invitation 

Triples Breakfasts and the 

proceeds went to Hilltop. 

Despite delays due to bush-

fires and the pandemic, 

Lions Licola Wilderness 

Camp went ahead in Janu-

ary and nine local students 

participated.  

Community service includ-

ed working bees at the 

Government Dam spraying 

exotic weeds and other im-

provements. Henty Lions 

are still trying to source a 

buyer for the paper already 

collected. 

During the year, a large 

consignment of books, 

some laptops, computers 

and other IT material was 

collected and sent on to be 

eventually shipped to 

needy schools and colleges 

in Zimbabwe. 

A highly successful Wood 

Henty Lions changeover 

continued on page 7 
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Plumbers, Drainers & Gasfitters 

Bobcats, Excavators, Tippers &  

Trenchers 

Farm Water Supply 

Reticulation, Trenching 

Troughs, Tanks & Solar Pumps 

Septic Systems 

Septic & Trade Waste Pumping 

Sand & Gravel Cartage 

Grader & Water Cart Hire 

If you want to dig it, pipe it, pump  

it or fix it – we can do it! 

Mobile 0403 191 780 

www.blueysplumbin.com.au 

HENTY ACTIVE ARTS INC 
Notice is hereby given that the Annual General Meeting 
of Henty Active Arts Inc will be held at: 

St Paul’s Lutheran School, Lyne Street Henty NSW 2658 
in the Art Room/Hall on Tuesday 17 August 2021 at 
6.30pm. 

 

AGENDA 

Welcome 

Apologies 

Minutes of last Annual General Meeting 

Business Arising from the Minutes 

President’s Report 

Treasurer’s Report 

Nominations and Election of Office Bearers 

General Business 

Date of next Annual General Meeting 

Close 

 

COVID-19 Regulations will be observed. 

 

Please register your intent to attend the AGM by email 
hentyactivearts@gmail.com or by phoning Debra Stan-
ley on 02 69293287. 

17 July 2021 

from page 6 

Raffle conducted recently 

will ensure that additional 

donations can be made for 

local projects. 

Long time projects include 

the sale of Christmas cakes 

and Lions mints, Emergen-

cy Medical booklets and the 

recycling of spectacles. 

In the words of Incoming 

President, Noel Stein, “we 

may be small in numbers, 

but we punch above our 

weight!” 

From left to right:  Lions Garry Small, Lorri Roden, Julie Colley, DG Steven Kazenwadel, Noel Stein and 

Ken Dale 

mailto:hentyactivearts@gmail.com
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Cobb & Co rode into our history 

Suddenly, the brooding 

silence was broken by the 

pounding of hooves, the 

jingle of chains, creaking of 

timber, a volley of whip-

cracks as the Cobb & Co 

driver urged his team on-

ward and the swaying 

coach burst into view. 

Coaches such as this were 

a familiar sight throughout 

much of inland Australia 

in the mid 1880s to early 

1900s. 

Cobb & Co Overland Stage 

Line, the iconic transport 

company bearing the name 

of one of the four American 

founders, Freeman Cobb 

began trading in Mel-

bourne in 1853 during the 

height of the Victorian gold 

rush. Forever enshrined in 

the folklore and history of 

Australia, this bold new 

enterprise continued to 

operate for 70 years.  

Anthony Trollope, in 

“Australia and New Zea-

land”, volume 1, 1873 said 

this about conditions in 

Queensland at the time: 

“There is often no road and 

the coach is taken at ran-

dom through the forest.  

But the great miracle is the 

sudden pinches, looking as 

if they were almost perpen-

dicular, down which the 

coach is taken – and then 

the equally sharp ascents – 

not straight, but at a sharp 

angle, up and around which 

the coach is whirled”. 

Cobb & Co coaches trav-

ersed varied terrain from 

formed tracks and roads to 

arid plains, stony ridges, 

dense forests, swamps and 

steep mountainous routes 

from southern Victoria to 

the Cape of Carpentaria. 

Originally imported from 

America and later made in 

Australia, Cobb & Co 

coaches were slung on thick 

leather straps so that the 

coach body was suspended, 

offering superior passenger 

comfort at that time. Some 

were licensed to carry eight, 

others up to 17 persons - a 

cosy ride indeed! Victorian 

and New South Wales 

coaches were predominant-

ly red with distinctive yel-

low wheels while their 

Queensland counterparts 

were painted white. 

The coach drivers sat up 

front in the box seat and 

prided themselves in their 

ability to handle the reins. 

They may have been con-

trolling teams of two, three, 

four, five, six or even eight 

horses, depending on the 

terrain. These animals 

were specially bred to be 

capable of pulling a fully 

laden coach at a gallop. 

The two horses out in front 

were the ‘leaders’ and the 

two at the rear were called 

‘wheelers’.  Teams were 

changed at changing sta-

tions or staging posts 

which were located about 

every 10-15 miles (16-

24km) and sometimes 

more. The average speed of 

the horses was 7mph, 

(12kmh) and the average 

distance covered in a day 

was 50 miles (80km). 

Small villages and locali-

ties often sprang up where 

the coaches stopped. Pas-

sengers were able to 

“stretch their legs”; often 

there was an inn or hotel 

nearby where a drink, 

meal and accommodation 

were available.  A groom, 

farrier and blacksmith and 

wheelwright were usually 

on hand to maintain equip-

ment and look after the 

horses. 

The groom knew from the 

notes of that driver’s horn 

or bugle announcing the 

coaches’ imminent arrival 

which fresh team of horses 

to harness. One report 

stated that an entire team 

could be changed in two 

minutes. Time was of the 

essence. 

The use of acetylene, or 

carbide lamps, which oper-

ated on a flammable gas 

Darcy Doyle’s famous painting, Cobb & Co  

continued on page 9 
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created when water com-

bined with carbide, which 

enabled the drivers to trav-

el at night. Coaches carried 

two side lights and one 

larger one which shone 

down on the horses backs 

like a spotlight. No doubt a 

nocturnal journey was an 

unforgettable and often, 

somewhat challenging ex-

perience. 

Stagecoach travel was ex-

pensive in the 1860s – 

about £2 for a one-day jour-

ney, which, constituted 

about one week’s wages. 

Passengers were allowed 

only 6kg of luggage, even 

for trips lasting many days. 

The company also carried 

mail and parcels, having 

won many lucrative mail 

contracts. Harsh fines were 

often imposed if coaches 

arrived behind schedule. 

In 1861, the company ex-

panded operations into 

NSW and then Queens-

land. By the early 1870s, 

Cobb & Co was a household 

name which was adopted 

by countless other unrelat-

ed businesses in Western 

and South Australia and in 

other countries overseas as 

well. 

In their heyday, Cobb & Co 

coaches collectively clocked 

up an astonishing 45,000 

km each week, using 6,000 

of their estimated 30,000 

horses. Drivers had to con-

tend with extremes of heat 

and cold, floods, flies, mos-

quitoes, bushfires, rain, fog, 

snow and bushrangers too. 

In 1877, changing stations, 

often run by a couple or 

family, were established to 

service the southern route 

from Wagga Wagga, called 

The Coach Road which in-

cluded stops at Mangoplah, 

Cookardinia,  Morven, 

Gerogery and on to Albury. 

Services ran six times a 

week using two or four 

horse coaches. The Squat-

ters Arms at Cookardinia 

and Round Hill, Morven 

were such stations. The 

original Squatters Arms 

hotel, built in 1884, was 

replaced after being de-

stroyed by fire and closed in 

1925. 

The arrival of motor vehi-

cles, the introduction of air 

services and the advent of 

railways in particular com-

bined to signal the end of 

Cobb & Co. 

From a local perspective, by 

1881 Henty and Culcairn 

had sprung up on the main 

southern railway and other 

towns such as Holbrook 

were serviced by branch 

lines. Cobb & Co towns by-

passed by the railways 

shriveled. The last coach 

journey undertaken by the 

company was from Yuleba 

to Surat in Queensland on 

August 14, 1924. 

This unique business has 

left an enduring legacy of 

service. Its name survives 

in the form of the Cobb & 

Co motor coaches operating 

in south-east and inland 

Australia and the 598km 

Cobb Highway in far west-

ern NSW which runs from 

Wilcannia to the Victorian 

border. 

All that Cobb & Co stood 

for is immortalised in song.  

Australia’s Lionel Long 

wrote The Ballad of Cobb & 

Co, which was released as a 

single on vinyl in 1958.  

The Cobb & Co story lives 

on in the words of Henry 

Lawson’s famous poem, The 

Lights of Cobb & Co which 

he wrote in 1897: An ex-

cerpt from it appears below. 

Not all the ships that sail 

away since Roaring Days 

are done 

Not all the boats that steam 

from port, nor all the trains 

that run 

Shall take such hopes and 

loyal hearts – for men shall 

from page 8 never know 

Such days as when the 

Royal Mail was run by 

Cobb & Co. 

References:  

Historian, Susan Priest-

l y … T r o v e … C o r p o r a t e 

Keys…Cobb & Co Histori-

cal Atlas…Jeff Powell 

Greater Hume Council 

website…History and Her-

itage… 

Oscar de Satge…Pages 

from a Journal of a 

Queensland Squatter 1901 

Booktopia… Ä Wild Ride” 

…” Looking Back”…Mick 

Roberts 

Lionel Long Songs…Google 

Search 
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Dales Electrical Centre 

 YOUR LOCAL APPLIANCE STORE 

21 Sladen Street Henty NSW 

 FRIENDLY SERVICE 

 QUALITY APPLIANCES 

 ACCEPT VISA AND MASTER CARDS 

Phone 02 6929 3330 

dalebvs@bigpond.com  

Sun shining on wise men 

The sun was shining last 

month in the Henty Men’s 

Shed when the shortest day 

of the year was marked by 

a warming winter lunch. 

One of the major activities 

at the shed is conversion, 

which helps in finding re-

sources in the community, 

helps to encourage men to 

address issues, particularly 

with their health. 

No longer facing the chal-

lenge of jobs and supporting 

families, men sometimes 

struggle to feel valued or 

have a sense of purpose. 

“The fascinating thing 

about the membership of 

the shed is that it covers 

several age and mobility 

ranges,” president Neil 

Meyer said.  

“We all bring something to 

the shed, which can be dif-

ferent abilities, experiences 

or appreciations, which are 

openly shared.” 

COVID-19 check-in is re-

quired, masks and sanitis-

ers are available, but there 

is always a friendly hand to 

help those who might need 

assistance to manage those 

challenges.  

“One fellow – let’s call him 

‘white tea and no sugar’ - 

leaves us roaring with 

laughter because of his 

quick wit; another member 

takes his dog for a walk 

and lets it loose,” Neil said 

“The dog races off to the 

shed and pulls up at its 

favourite spot, the concrete 

path under the shed veran-

da that is warmed by the 

morning sun. 

“The quote of a problem 

shared is a problem halved 

is spot on, for fellowship in 

the shed warms us all. 

“We have been very lucky 

with such a small shed 

that our members have 

been able to find their spot 

and some have shown they 

can turn their hands to 

many things. 

“One of our members is 

known as the ‘chair doctor’ 

and has lost count of how 

many chairs he has re-

paired or completely re-

built. We’ve even made it 

on to Facebook! 

“Back in June we had a 

lunch to mark the passing 

of the Winter Solstice – the 

shortest day, and were 

warmed by the occasion, 

the food, friendship and 

smiling sun.” 

Left to right: Neil Meyer, Neil McDonald and Garry Kern  

We continue in this edition 

with another contribution by 

local artist, Gwen Bullock. 

Playful Pears was a re-

sponse to the black and 

white theme for a Henty 

Art, Photography and Quilt-

ing Exhibition. Black and 

white added to my personal 

artistic theme of ‘challenges’ 

- there were challenges!! 

BLACK can be such a prob-

lem and has to be treated 

with respect. More on this 

later. Setting a composition 

was the first step. So four 

location settings, two lamps, 

five different arrangements, 

34 photos and black and 

white photoshopping! Yes I 

have my composition!! The 

circular compositional ar-

rangement of the pears was 

enhanced by the direction of 

the stems and the depth 

(perspective) was developed 

by the shadows from the 

double bulb lamp. To finish 

off the composition, the cou-

ple of small shadows under 

the pears anchored the pears 

to the base meaning they 

were not floating in the air. 

Now back to that BLACK 

problem. Black can just look 

so flat, so I experimented 

with green black, blue black 

and red black. When I added 

white to make the tone dif-

ferences for the painting, 

they became too red, green or 

blue for a black and white 

painting. So back to the car-

bon black with an under 

painting of a bright yellow. 

Now I thought this might 

work if I could leave some 

yellow showing through. So 

stay alert Gwen! Every time 

I have tried this in the past I 

end up covering up the under 

painting. Slightly over enthu-

siastic. To help with this I 

applied the paint in a slightly 

dabbed textured effect and it 

worked! It must have been ok 

because Playful Pears sold at 

the following King Valley Art 

Show on their opening night. 

Definitely a playful experi-

ence. 

Playful Pears 
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KANES BUSES PTY PTD 

School Bus Service & Charter 

 

 

 

 

PHONE: (02) 6929 3257 

Fax: (02) 9293051 

E-MAIL: kanesbus@bigpond.com 

Paramedic’s talk enthralls  

Vice President Yvonne 

Booth led the July meeting 

of Probus with a hearty wel-

come, happy birthdays and 

fines for non-badge wearers. 

Discussion on future trips 

such as Junee and Coolam-

on were mentioned by Ali-

son Schuster before June 

Bahr’s five-minuter on her 

life story. She was born at 

Trungley Hall, near Temo-

ra, where the church was 

the centre of the community 

and lots of neighbours con-

gregated from the 340 acre 

farms. Music and choir were 

popular activities, with ten-

nis the favourite sport. She 

married Ken Bahr in 1956. 

She continued with activi-

ties such as cake decorating 

(over 300 completed in her 

life time), knitting, sewing, 

gardening and during open 

garden weekends where 

more than 500 visitors en-

joyed the gardens at 

“Barossa.” Being a show 

steward, giving piano les-

sons, participating in church 

and CWA activities, visits to 

New Zealand and America 

are all well remembered by 

June. 

The unavailability of our 

scheduled guest speaker 

through illness led to Eliza-

beth Leov, eldest daughter 

of Mark and Pam Leov of 

Culcairn being the awesome 

guest speaker instead. Her 

delightful and amazing talk 

on being a London Paramed-

ic for five and a half years 

enthralled the listeners. 

Elizabeth’s three-week in-

duction by her 55-year-old 

ambulance supervisor (ex 

police as well) was a wonder-

ful mentoring experience. 

For six months she was 

placed by herself in a clinical 

lead role.  For 18 months she 

delved into all problems per-

taining to trains which was 

a claustrophobic, dirty 

stinky job. 

During a two-year period 

she drove a small ambulance 

unit, managing  various traf-

fic conditions in the London 

city area. With a ballistic 

vest and headgear Elizabeth 

also trained with the metro-

politan police for firearms 

and terrorist attacks. 

The 999 (in Australia 000) 

telephonists have no medical 

expertise, but read from a 

scripted response.  After 

questions are answered pa-

tients are triaged into trau-

mas, locations and allotted 

to paramedics. All necessary 

equipment was put into the 

ambulance vehicles so they 

could examine all patients, 

50% of whom were treated 

at home. 

Elizabeth’s tactical role was 

busiest on Thursday, Friday 

and Saturday nights when 

she responded to many po-

lice calls, including bash-

ings and shootings. She es-

pecially enjoyed driving and 

teaching two students at a 

time on the training tracks 

for a period of 5-10 weeks. 

Having police, military, par-

amedics and doctors under 

her training was a satisfy-

ing and fulfilling experi-

ence. 

The last quarter of Eliza-

beth’s address was centred 

on her travel to Iceland. 

Glaciers, waterfalls, gey-

sers, elves, folk stories, 

snow capped mountains, 

icebergs, stunning views, 

geothermal spas, black 

beach sand, lava flows and 

eating fermented shark 

(absolutely vile!) covered 

this country. Icelanders cel-

ebrate wildly when the tem-

perature reaches 16 degrees 

Celsius. 

mailto:kanesbus@bigpond.com
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Students busy in term 2 

Thirty students successful-

ly attend the Southern Riv-

erina Cross Country carni-

val held in Lockhart, with 

Hayley flying through in 

first place making it onto 

the Riverina Cross Country 

in Gundagai.  The Athletics 

carnival was held success-

fully on a beautiful sunny 

day.  Thank you to Billa-

bong High School for allow-

ing the school to utilise fa-

Henty Public School had a 

fabulous Term 2. 

Students celebrated many 

important days during the 

term including the Anzac 

Day school service, Henty 

Anzac Day march, NAI-

DOC week and a PJ day 

raising over $200 for the 

Koala Hospital in Port 

Macquarie, finishing off the 

term with a treat day to 

the movies in Albury. 

cilities, making the day 

easier to run.  Twenty-six 

student athletes will now 

compete in Albury at the 

Southern Riverina Athletics 

competition in July.   

This term students will be 

involved in a hockey pro-

gram for sport on Fridays.  

This will be a great alterna-

tive to the popular sports 

and the school, is looking 

forward to learning new 

skills. 

With over two million other 

children from Australia and 

other countries Henty Pub-

lic School students enjoyed 

participating in National 

Simultaneous Story Time 

reading the story Give Me 

Space by Philip Bunting.  

Students in years 4-6 have 

worked hard preparing and 

presenting their multicul- continued on page 13 

tural speeches to their 

peers. Congratulations to 

Macey, Ava, Claire and 

Yozora who were selected 

to attend the Multicultural 

Perspectives Public Speak-

ing Competition.  

The Lions Club held their 

annual Public Speaking 

Competition at the end of 

the term with six HPS stu-

dents proudly representing 

the school. Well done to 

Odin, Sophia, Ava, Evie, 

Claire and Yozora. Con-

gratulations to Ava and 

Claire who have progressed 

to the regional finals to be 

held in August.  

Mabel the school dog 

turned one. Year 1 and 4/5 

students celebrated her 

birthday with a small par-

National Sorry day 

National Simultaneous Story Time 

Southern Riverina Cross Country Team 
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ty and games and she was 

very spoiled.  

The school is now looking 

forward to Science Week, 

Education Week and Book 

Week this term as well as 

other exciting activities, 

follow us on the school’s 

Facebook page for updates.  

Meanwhile the P&C have 

been very active securing 

funding, grants and dona-

tions to upgrade the vege-

table patch and other areas 

of the school.  Many fruit 

trees and vegetables have 

been planted and the stu-

dents are looking forward 

to using them in their cook-

ing experiences during 

class. Thank you to the 

IGA, Narelle Morey and 

team for the Community 

Chest donation of $335.   

The Catering Committee 

are starting to ramp up 

their advertising for help-

ers at this year’s Field 

Days, to be able to supply 

the school with updated 

technology and other up-

grades around the school, 

including a new kitchen.  If 

you are able to help out 

even for a small amount of 

time they would love to 

hear from you. Flyers and 

volunteer forms will be out 

in the mail soon. 

The Doodle Cooma Craft 

Shop at the Henty Railway 

Station had another satis-

fying and profitable year. 

With the new EFPTOS ma-

chine craft sales have in-

creased. More purchases of 

the Henty hessian bags and 

stubby holders were made 

on behalf of Doodle Cooma 

Crafts, but most other sales 

were from individual par-

ticipants. 

The current executive is: 

 President: Margaret 

Knobel 

 Vice Presidents:  Liz 

McInnis and Chris 

Junek 

 Secretary:  Janet 

Semmler 

 Treasurer:  Jim Ridley 

 OH&S:  Errol Knobel 

 Publicity:  Yvonne Booth 

 Public Officer:  John 

Ebsworth 

 Quality Control:  Helen 

Gabriel, Liz McInnis, 

Margaret Knobel. 

Craft shop sales up 
Mabel enjoying her birthday 

presents 

Henty Public School garden in 

full bloom 

The school is looking for-

ward to hopefully being 

able to implement the start 

of a longer transition pro-

gram for future Kinders 

this term. If COVID-19 al-

lows it, we will be having 

an information session on 

Wednesday August 4, 5-

6pm and three Stay ‘n’ Play 

sessions this term. This will 

be followed by transition 

sessions in Term 4. The 

benefits of these sessions 

are so that children can 

become familiar with the 

school setting and they 

begin to learn about the 

values and expectations at 

school, with their parent/

carer support. Strong tran-

sition programs, result in 

students having a more 

successful start to school-

ing. 

If you know of anyone in 

the community who has a 

pre-schooler, looking to 

start school next year, 

please have them contact 

the school for an infor-

mation pack.  

ANZAC Day art display 

Defibrillator donation 

The above photo shows 

Henty Local Health Advi-

sory Committee (LHAC) 

Chair Mick Broughan with 

Henty Medical Centre Of-

fice Manager Tracey Spen-

cer and Dr Harun Rashid 

receiving the new defibril-

lator donated by our Com-

munity Bank. Bendigo 

Community Bank staff 

m e m b e r  S t e p h a n i e 

Bedggood with Board 

Chair John Ellis were on 

hand to make the presen-

tation.  

This is one of a number of 

defibrillators being sup-

plied by the Community 

Bank and being placed in 

strategic locations around 

town. Henty LHAC Chair 

Mr Broughan said how 

pleased he is to see the 

commitment by the bank 

in supporting the health 

needs of our residents. 
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Welcome packs given out 

To welcome new residents 

to town the Henty Commu-

nity Development Commit-

tee distributes Welcome 

Packs. These consist of 15 

vouchers from local busi-

ness houses – Trav’s 

Butchery, Mel’s Bakery, 

Zube Computers, library, 

pharmacy, Dales Electrical 

and IGA, Community Club, 

Inspirations, Judy’s Ba-

zaar, Doodle Cooma Craft, 

Creative Gallery and 

Henty Wholesalers. 

Other novelties are in the 

packs along with a list of 

tradesmen and notices 

about Bendigo Bank, Pro-

bus and Lions Club. The 

bags are well received and 

the welcome to Henty is 

much appreciated. 

If any other business would 

like to be part of the project 

contact any HCDC member 

– Dennis Kane, Neil Meyer, 

Gary Small, Edward Dale, 

Graham Klemke, Yvonne 

Booth, Daphne Hannam 

and our two delightful 

young ladies Stephanie 

Bedggood and Jessica 

Kane. 

Library shows wraps 

An organisation to provide 

warmth for cold humanity 

began in Henty over 20 

years ago when children’s  

magistrate the late Barba-

ra Holborrow suggested we 

knit blankets in conjunc-

tion with Peter Mac. In 

2020 the group reached 

1000 wraps sent to Sydney 

for distribution around the 

world to keep the less for-

tunate warm. 

Recently 30 wraps have 

gone to the Wagga co-

ordinator Hesper Piltz. 

Many will be displayed in 

the Wagga Wagga Library 

to illustrate the results of 

the “Knit In.” 

The annual “Knit In” held 

on July 28 was its usual 

success with several ladies 

chatting over knitting to 

make squares for our 

wraps. Thanks to the li-

brary staff for providing 

lunch. 

COVID-19 delays delivery 

Peter Mac, as it is called 

locally, is in its 23rd year of 

service, providing beautiful 

crafts to raise money for 

equipment, making life eas-

ier and more comfortable 

for cancer patients.. 

An enormous thank you to 

Toni from Henty Hospital 

who will deliver six large 

suitcases of crafts to Mel-

bourne when COVID re-

strictions are lifted. 

The recent crafts have 

been football novelties, 

trauma bears and baby 

quilts. Wool deposited on 

Yvonne’s veranda has been 

put to good use. Thanks 

Isma for your baby jackets, 

Cookie for crocheting, 

Mary and Mavis for your 

squares and Pam for all 

your sewing. 

Planning continues for 
Henty Machinery Field Days  

Planning for the 2021 

Henty Machinery Field 

Days is continuing while 

the team continually moni-

tor the COVID-19 situation 

and NSW restrictions for 

outdoor events. 

HMFD chief executive of-

ficer Belinda Anderson said 

the 2021 field days would 

proceed on September 21-

23 unless otherwise advised 

by NSW Health.  

“Agriculture is an im-

portant and essential in-

dustry and farmers and 

agri-businesses need to be 

networking, researching, 

and buying,” Mrs Anderson 

said. 

“Henty Machinery Field 

Days will provide a safe 

environment for that to 

occur.” 

She said public entry 

would operate predomi-

nantly on a contactless 

system with patrons 

strongly encouraged to pre-

purchase tickets on-line 

and will be required to 

scan in using the QR code 

provided by NSW Health 

at the entrance gates, 

while exhibitors would be 

encouraged to provide 

EFTPOS facilities for their 

customers. 

Mrs Anderson said there 

would be an additional lev-

el of sanitisation of ameni-

ties and COVID Marshalls 

to monitor social distanc-

ing in order to protect the 

health of patrons, exhibi-

tors, volunteers and staff. 
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